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When I missed last year's meeting I thought I would not have to give 
a talk this year but I soon found out the invitation was easily carried for­
ward another year and hence my appearance here today. 

Prior to World War II my interest in prosthetics was practically nil. 
I am sure that I did what most doctors still do today, namely, told the 
patient to go to a limb shop and have a limb made and that was the end 
as far as I was concerned. The companies selected were frequently on a 
basis of which gave the lowest price or had the best glib talking salesman, 
or both. I knew nothing of check-out, fit, alignment, etc. To me aluminum 
was better than wood—perhaps I should have pursued this further. I often 
wondered how the limb maker happened to be at the patient's bedside when 
the patient returned from surgery following amputation of an extremity. 
While in this groggy post-anaesthetic state an attempt was made to quick 
sell a prosthesis. I found out that the clerk at the admissions desk, for a 
specified fee, was the informer to the prosthetist and the prosthetist was 
putting out payola. Unfortunately this still continues to some extent but I 
do not think it is as rampant as it once was. 

I recall very vividly a child with an upper extremity amputation. We 
had heard of a new type of arm being made in the East, specifically at 
Kessler Institute, and we obtained one. The chief difficulty was that I , 
myself, nor no one at the University had the remotest idea how it was sup­
posed to work. The parts of the arm were apparently too delicate for an 
active child. The arm was soon in a state of dis-repair, so extensive that 
further use could not be obtained, and we almost joyfully gave up on this 
one and were very happy in the fact that we would not again prescribe an 
upper extremity prosthesis. 

During World War I I I had many acute amputee patients, but under 
the direction of the Surgeon General I was not allowed to keep these patients 
for definitive care and prosthetic restoration, but, rather these patients were 
transferred to Amputee Centers. This was one good result of the Armed 
Services Medical Care and the real beginning of better prosthetic service. 

On my return to civilian practice I'm afraid I again reverted some­
what to my previous status of not being very knowledgeable in regards to 
prostheses and it was only after my initial baptism in the pilot Upper-
Extremity Course at U.C.L.A. in 1952 that I really became, in my own mind, 
prosthetically oriented. 

Since 1952 there has been a considerable change in my own knowledge 
and feelings. As you know, I have been fairly active in the field of educa­
tion by helping to conduct the course at Northwestern University Medical 
School and, in addition, have established Amputee Clinics at both the Uni-



VERSITY OF ILLINOIS AND PRESBYTERIAN-ST. LUKE'S HOSPITAL. WITH MY FURTHER 
INTEREST AND KNOWLEDGE OF PROSTHETICS I HAVE BECOME ACQUAINTED WITH THE 
TWO ORGANIZATIONS REPRESENTED HERE TODAY, THAT IS, THE AMERICAN BOARD FOR 
CERTIFICATION AND THE AMERICAN ORTHOTICS AND PROSTHETICS ASSOCIATION. 

LET US GO BACK A FEW YEARS IN THE HISTORY OF YOUR TWO ORGANIZATIONS. 
SOME OF THE OLDER MEN IN THIS AUDIENCE KNOW THE STORY AND I TRUST WILL BEAR 
WITH ME FOR A FEW MINUTES. I AM SURE THAT MANY OF THE YOUNGER MEN DO NOT 
KNOW THIS HISTORY AND I HOPE MY REMARKS, HOWEVER BRIEF, WILL BE INTERESTING. 

THE ORIGINAL TRADE ORGANIZATION WAS CALLED THE ARTIFICIAL LIMB MANU­
FACTURERS ASSOCIATION ( A L M A ) . THIS HAD ITS BEGINNINGS IN 1917 AFTER THE 
SURGEON GENERAL OF THE ARMY HAD INVITED THE THEN LIMB MAKERS OF THE 
COUNTRY TO WASHINGTON, D.C. TO DISCUSS THE PROBLEM OF SUPPLYING ARTIFICIAL 
LIMBS TO WORLD WAR I VETERANS. THE MEMBERSHIP OF THIS ASSOCIATION WAS 
MADE UP OF OWNERS OF "ARTIFICIAL LIMB SHOPS," SOME OF WHOM ALSO ENGAGED 
IN THE MANUFACTURE OF ORTHOPEDIC APPLIANCES. 

IN 1946 THE ARTIFICIAL LIMB MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION INCREASED ITS 
MEMBERSHIP BY OPENING ITS DOORS TO THOSE WHO MANUFACTURED ORTHOPEDIC 
APPLIANCES AND THE NAME WAS CHANGED TO THE ORTHOPEDIC APPLIANCE AND LIMB 
MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION ( O A L M A ) . THIS ORGANIZATION HAS CONTINUED 
EVER SINCE BUT WITH PERHAPS A FINAL CHANGE IN NAME IN 1959 TO AOPA. IT WAS 
FELT THAT THE FIELDS OF ORTHOTICS AND PROSTHETICS WERE BECOMING MORE OF A PARA­
MEDICAL SERVICE GROUP RATHER THAN MANUFACTURING, PER SE., BUT THE MANUFAC­
TURING COMPANIES WERE NOT TO BE DELETED FROM MEMBERSHIP. 

AS A MEANS OF UP-GRADING THE INDUSTRY AND PATTERNED SOMEWHAT AFTER 
THE AMERICAN BOARD OF ORTHOPAEDIC SURGERY, THE AMERICAN BOARD FOR CER­
TIFICATION OF THE PROSTHETIC AND ORTHOTIC APPLIANCE INDUSTRY WAS FOUNDED 
IN 1946 THROUGH THE JOINT EFFORTS OF THE ORTHOPEDIC APPLIANCE AND LIMB 
MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION AND THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF ORTHOPAEDIC 
SURGEONS. 

SINCE THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF ORTHOPAEDIC SURGEONS WAS ONE OF THE 
CO-SPONSORS, THE BOARD IN ITS BY-LAWS HAS HONORED THE ACADEMY BY HAVING 
AT ALL TIMES THREE MEMBERS OF THE ACADEMY ON ITS BOARD, EACH MAN SERVING 
A THREE-YEAR TERM. 

IN 1959 THIS CERTIFYING BOARD CHANGED ITS NAME TO ITS PRESENT TITLE OF 
AMERICAN BOARD FOR CERTIFICATION IN ORTHOTICS AND PROSTHETICS OR THE MORE 
FAMILIAR ABC. THUS, WE HAVE TWO SEPARATE AND DISTINCT GROUPS, AOPA 
WHICH IS PRIMARILY A TRADE ORGANIZATION AND MUST ABIDE BY TRADE PRACTICE 
RULES AS SET UP BY THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT, AND A CERTIFYING GROUP 
WHICH CERTIFIES AS TO THE COMPETENCY OF BOTH FACILITIES AND INDIVIDUALS TO 
ASSURE THAT THE PATIENT WILL RECEIVE THE BEST POSSIBLE APPLIANCE. 

MOST OF YOU WILL REALIZE THAT SO FAR THE GREATER INTEREST SEEMS TO HAVE 
BEEN SPENT ON PROSTHETICS AND THIS WAS VERY PROBABLY JUSTIFIED BY THE FACT 
THAT PROSTHETICS NEEDED MORE UP-GRADING. AT THE PRESENT TIME, AND IN THE 
IMMEDIATE FUTURE, YOU CAN ALL SEE THAT THE TREND IS TOWARD IMPROVING OR­
THOTICS SUCH AS THE NEW STUDY OF SPINE BRACES, THE MILWAUKEE BRACE AND THE 
NEW UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA ANKLE BRACE, ETC. 

ONE MIGHT NOW ASK WHAT IS THE ADVANTAGE OF BELONGING TO AOPA CERTIFIED. SIMILAR QUESTIONS WERE ASKED WHEN THE AMERICAN BOARD OF 
ORTHOPAEDIC SURGERY WAS ORGANIZED. DOCTORS HAD THEIR M.D. DEGREES, THEIR 
LICENSE TO PRACTICE AND IT SEEMED IN THE EARLY DAYS THAT ALL BOARD CERTIFICATION 
DID WAS TO MAKE ONE ELIGIBLE TO WORK IN A CHARITY CLINIC SINCE IT WAS EASY TO 
STATE THAT ONLY CERTIFIED BOARD MEN WOULD BE ACCEPTED. DURING THE YEARS, 
HOWEVER, BOARD CERTIFICATION HAS BECOME MANDATORY FOR APPOINTMENT AND 
PROMOTION ON HOSPITAL STAFFS, UNIVERSITIES, ETC. 



Some of the older Orthopaedic men expressed the belief that we were 
training and certifying too many orthopaedic surgeons and if the trend 
continued the older men would soon be out of business. This has proved 
to be exactly untrue. Each year more and more young men are certified by 
the Board, more and more cities are represented by certified men and the 
older man has not been put out of business. Competition has improved the 
quality of Orthopaedic Surgery. 

A similar situation probably exists in prosthetics and orthotics. Some 
may have resisted the increase in certified facilities for fear that this would 
make more competition and/or less income. Americans as a whole are a 
gregarious lot and wish to be with their own "kinfolk" and hence this to­
getherness is one reason for becoming certified. One does not like to be on 
the outside looking in but prefers to be an active participant. 

In this country today it is estimated there are approximately 1200 
facilities dealing in prosthetic and orthotic services. Of these slightly more 
than -100 or approximately one-third are certified by ABC. About 200 
facilities are certification eligible. By this is meant they are owned or 
managed by a certifee or they employ a certifee who would thus make them 
eligible. I t would seem to me that this group of 200 facilities should be 
the next group to become certified. Why, since they are eligible, have they 
not joined? What can AOPA and ABC do to convince these facilities of 
the desirability and probably the necessity of becoming certified. At my 
own clinic at the University of Illinois, only certified prosthetic facilities are 
utilized. Similarly in the Veterans Administration, only certified facilities 
are recognized. My private cases are referred only to certified facilities 
because I am properly oriented. Under a provision of the Medicare Bill, 
those of 65 and over who are eligible for Medicare benefits, also become 
eligible for prosthetic restoration. I am sure that restrictions will be made 
to the extent that only certified facilities may participate in this plan as is 
now in effect with the Veterans Administration. As a result there should 
be a rush for certification requests. 

Of the remaining 600 facilities, about 100 are institutional facilities 
which in a great many instances, should be certified. Here again, the 
stimulus for certification is going to have to come from the doctors on that 
staff insisting upon certified personnel and then facility certification. I can 
speak quite freely on this subject since at the two institutions where I work 
we do not have certified personnel in orthotics. All of our prosthetic work is 
referred to certified facilities. At the University we have available a faculty 
appointment for a research engineer in Orthotics and/or Prosthetics but 
so far we have been unable to fill this position. I am sure that when this 
position can be filled there will go with it a request for a certified orthotist 
or one who is eligible for certification. At the private hospital it is now 
a matter of replacement when the present incumbent retires in the near future. 
This incumbent is an old style orthotist, having been making braces for forty 
years but who was never stimulated to become a certifee and now it is too 
late. I am sure similar situations are present at many institutions and the 
stimulus for certification again, I believe must come from the attending 
staff doctors. 

This is similar to several instances when the American Board for 
Orthopaedic Surgery was formed. At that time certification was granted 
all of those of professorial rank if they would only apply. This one man 
did not apply, stating that he felt the Board would never amount to any­
thing. Some ten years later when the Board had proved itself, he then applied 
and was informed that despite his academic title he would have to take 



the examination. He was sure he could not pass and did not take the 
examination and never did become certified. There may be other orthotists 
in a similar situation and to my mind the ruling on these men becoming 
certified must be an individual matter. 

There are about 100 additional facilities which could and probably 
should be certified except for the lack of having certified personnel and 
thus openings are present for newly trained men. In addition approximately 
70% of the eligible facilities of AOPA are certified by ABC. What about 
the other 30%? The arguments as stated above very definitely apply here. 

Certification must be considered, first of all, an honor, secondly, as a 
badge of achievement of having passed the Board examination, and, thirdly, 
a necessity for membership. 

A great deal of this stimulation to this group must come from within 
the membership of your two organizations, from personal contact, and 
also from doctors who are prescribing the prosthetic and orthotic appliances. 

I have just received the Report of the Committee on Facilities. I quote 
from that report, "During the year, the Committee certified nineteen (19) 
new facilities: eight (8) in prosthetics, seven (7) in orthotics and four (4) 
in prosthetics and orthotics. In addition, one (1) facility was reinstated, 
four (4) facilities were granted extension of title. During the same period, 
two (2) facilities were rejected by the Committee. At the time of this 
report, thirteen (13) applications for facility certification are in process; 
two of which were in process at the time the 1964 Report was prepared." 

What is of more importance to me is the fact that during that same 
period 26 facilities had their certification terminated in 1964 and 40 since 
1961. Of the group 7 have been re-instated. I t is interesting to note the 
reasons for the termination of certification. Of the 40 facilities since 1961 
48% LOST CERTIFICATION BECAUSE THEY LOST CERTIFIED PERSONNEL. THIS really 
means an opening for newly Trained and certified personnel and such facilities 
should be encouraged to obtain new certified personnel, and thus regain 
certification. 30% OF this group LOST certification because the facility was 
dissolved. 18% or 7 facilities expressed either disinterest or dissatisfaction 
and withdrew. I feel this is a group that should be very carefully studied 
by your Board. What are the disinterests and why the dissatisfactions? 
If we can obtain these answers we can perhaps prevent such termination 
of certification in the future. 

This brings us back to the role of the relationship between the American 
Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons and the American Board of Orthopaedic 
Surgery and your two organizations. Since its inception you have had at 
least sixteen Orthopaedic Surgeons serve on your Board. This group of 
sixteen, I am sure, is definitely orthotically and prosthetically oriented as 
to the necessity of both facility and individual certification. But what about 
the remaining almost 3000 members of the Academy? It is to this group 
that I think our communications have broken down. There is not a suffici­
ently large number of Academy members who are prosthetically and or­
thotically oriented. I would venture to guess that not over 50% know of 
AOPA and ABC and are still prescribing a prosthesis in the old fashioned 
way of telling the patient to go to a limb shop and obtain a leg. 

In addition there is a group of general surgeons who do a large per­
centage of the amputee work who are definitely not prosthetically or orithotically oriented. This would include the vascular surgeons. At the pri­
vate hospital where I work I established an Amputee Clinic knowing that 
the majority of the amputations done on the general surgery service were 
being referred to limb shops without a prescription and no means established 



for check-out, training, etc. Slowly this is being changed by personal con­
tact with the general surgery group and by inviting them to attend Amputee 
Clinics (which they do not do) but the fact that there is an Amputee Clinic 
has begun to make an impression on them. 

This local situation I am sure is repeated many times over throughout 
the country. It is this group of both Academy members and general 
surgeons that we must educate to the fact that there are certified facilities 
and referrals should be made only to certified facilities. To do otherwise 
would be foolhardy and could be likened unto an orthopaedic surgeon re­
ferring a patient to a chiropractor for consultation. 

Since the advent of the prosthetic schools at New York University, 
Northwestern University and U.C.L.A. many of our younger orthopaedic 
surgeons are being exposed to orthotics and prosthetics and thus should 
be much better oriented. It is this group that I look forward to in the 
future of being in command of orthopaedic programs and I am sure will 
stress the necessity of cooperation with certified facilities. 

In turn however, the certified facilities by precept as well as example 
must prove to the orthopaedic surgeon that they warrant his referrals. This 
is done by providing adequate, clean, convenient facilities. They request and 
follow a definite prescription. Their conduct is on a professional level at 
all times. In the facilities adequate consideration must be given to children 
and female patients, in that female attendance and help is mandatory. 
This not only makes good sense but may prevent a law suit. Patients must 
not be left unattended since a fall may again provoke medical-legal problems. 

The remaining group comprising about 400 facilities are chiefly in 
fringe areas, such as drug stores, corset shops, and surgical supply houses 
and mail order brace shops. In one respect these drug stores and corset 
shops cannot be eliminated. I am sure that if a manufacturing company 
of corsets, say for example, would sell to only certified facilities, they might 
be held in restraint of trade and this is why you can see these same corsets 
made by " X " company on sale at certified facilities but also in dry goods 
stores, corset shops, etc. wherein there is no supervision as far as the manu­
facturing company is concerned and certainly not as far as AOPA is con­
cerned. This becomes a very touchy subject. Considerable question has 
been raised about a certain exhibit that was shown at our last Academy 
meeting wherein a non-certified facility demonstrated a line of corsets, this 
in direct competition to a similar display of corsets from certified facilities. 
One question here; which certified facility or AOPA member made these 
corsets for this company? These were probably under a private brand name. 

We might sum up this brief discussion by stating that there are two 
areas that must be further investigated and improved and/or educated. 
The first is the approximately 200 facilities that could very rapidly and 
easily be certified. The stimulus for such certification must come from 
within the present certified group. In other words, you men here must be 
further dedicated to the task of convincing these facilities and men of the 
value of certification. This will probably be most effectively done on a 
personal appeal basis. 

The second group or the institutional facilities will only be changed 
when the attending doctors demand it and they will demand it only when 
they become better oriented and educated as to prosthetics and orthotics 
and the orthopaedic surgeons as a group become aware of the fact that 
AOPA and ABC do exist. This can be accomplished by direct personal 
contact of those orthopaedic surgeons who are knowledgeable imparting 
further information to their colleagues. The fundamental group to be such 
leaders in this field are those who have become adequately oriented by: 



1. SERVING ON YOUR BOARD. 
2. pARTICIPATING IN ACTIVITIES OF CPEO AND CPRD AND THEIR SUB-COM­

MITTEES. 

3. CLINIC CHIEF OF JUVENILE AMPUTEE PROGRAMS. 
4. PRESENTING FURTHER INFORMATION TO THE ACADEMY MEMBERS BY PAPERS 

PRESENTED AT THE ACADEMY MEETINGS AND INFORMATION NOTES IN THE 
BULLETIN. 

5. STRESSING TO THOSE ATTENDING THE ORTHOTIC AND PROSTHETIC COURSES THE 
RELATIONSHIP OF AOPA AND ABC TO THE SPECIFIC PROBLEM. 

A FINAL LOOK FROM MY OWN PERSONAL VIEWPOINT ON CERTIFICATION: I DO 
NOT FEEL THAT ONCE A FACILITY HAS BEEN CERTIFIED, THAT THIS MEANS CERTIFICATION 
FOREVER. I PERSONALLY HAVE INSPECTED OR VISITED MAY SHOPS THROUGHOUT THIS 
COUNTRY, USUALLY UNANNOUNCED. SOME HAVE MADE A VERY EXCELLENT IMPRESSION 
ON ME. OTHERS I HAVE FOUND EXTREMELY DIRTY, THE PERSONNEL UNKEMPT AND 
THE WHOLE ATMOSPHERE ANYTHING BUT ATTRACTIVE. I AM SURE THAT THIS IS THE 
USUAL APPEARANCE SINCE MANY PATIENTS HAVE SUBSTANTIATED THE CONDITION OF 
THESE SHOPS. 

THE RESIDENCY TRAINING PROGRAMS FOR ORTHOPAEDIC SURGEONS ARE SUPER­
VISED BY A JOINT COMMITTEE CALLED THE RESIDENCY REVIEW COMMITTEE AND MADE 
UP OF MEN REPRESENTING THE COUNCIL ON MEDICAL EDUCATION OF THE AMERICAN 
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION AND THE AMERICAN BOARD OF ORTHOPAEDIC SURGERY. 
EACH AND EVERY TRAINING PROGRAM IS REVIEWED BY THIS COMMITTEE AT LEAST ONCE 
IN THREE YEARS. THIS IS NOT A PAPER REVIEW, BUT AN ON-THE-SPOT INSPECTION 
OF PHYSICAL PLANT, TEACHING PROGRAM, LIBRARY, OPERATIONS, ETC. ANY DE­
FICIENCIES ARE LISTED, AND THE PROGRAM HAS ONE YEAR TO MAKE CORRECTIONS. 
IF CORRECTIONS ARE NOT MADE THE PROGRAM MAY BE AND OCCASIONALLY IS COM­
PLETELY DISAPPROVED AND DROPPED. IF THIS CAN BE DONE IN MEDICAL EDUCATION, 
CANNOT FURTHER EVALUATON BE DONE AT REPEATED INTERVALS ON EXISTING FACILITIES? 

SIMILARLY ALL HOSPITALS ARE INSPECTED ON A ROUTINE BASIS BY THE ACCREDITA­
TION COMMITTEE OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION AND THE AMERICAN 
HOSPITAL ASSOCIATION AND IF THE HOSPITAL IS FOUND WANTING, ACCREDITION 
CAN BE DENIED. EVEN THE COOK COUNTY HOSPITAL OF CHICAGO HAD TO MAKE 
SPECIFIC CHANGES IN VIEW OF THE CRITICISM OF THIS ACCREDITATION BOARD, ES­
PECIALLY CLEANING UP THE PLACE AND THE OVERCROWDING. 

WE ALL TEND TO BECOME LAZY AND SELF ASSURED AND IT MIGHT BE A GOOD 
IDEA TO CONSIDER REAPPRAISAL OF FACILITIES. I CAN ALREADY HEAR SOME OF YOU 
IN THIS AUDIENCE BEGIN THE DISCUSSION THAT SUCH A SUGGESTION FOR RE-INSPECTION 
SHOULD NOT COME FROM A PHYSICIAN MEMBER OF YOUR BOARD. HOWEVER, WHEN 
I ACCEPTED A POSITION ON YOUR BOARD IT WAS WITH THE IDEA THAT I WOULD DO 
AS IF I WERE AN ACTUAL MEMBER AND SAY WHAT I FELT WOULD BE THE BEST FOR YOUR 
ORGANIZATION. 

YOU WILL RECALL THAT I PREVIOUSLY EXPRESSED MYSELF IN REGARDS TO A PROS­
THETIST BEING A PART OF A SURGICAL TEAM. IN THE TWO YEARS SINCE I DISCUSSED 
THIS MATTER THERE HAS COME INTO BEING THE IMMEDIATE POST-OPERATIVE APPLICA­
TION OF A PROSTHESIS. IN THIS EXPERIMENTAL STUDY THE PROSTHETIST DOES COME TO 
THE OPERATING ROOM AND BEGINS HIS WORK IN THE OPERATING ROOM AS SOON AS 
THE WOUND IS CLOSED. HE DOES NOT HOWEVER, ASSIST WITH THE ACTUAL OPERATIVE 
PROCEDURE AND I THINK THIS IS CORRECT. 

IT HAS BEEN MY PRIVILEGE FOR THE LAST TWO YEARS TO BE ON THE COMMITTEE 
ON FACILITY CERTIFICATION OF YOUR BOARD AND AS SUCH HAVE FREELY EXPRESSED 
MY OPINION, EITHER APPROVAL OR DISAPPROVAL OF CERTIFYING FACILITIES. IN THIS 
SAME SPIRIT AND FROM MY PERSONAL OBSERVATION OF FACILITIES I WOULD LIKE TO 



suggest that your Board consider the idea of routine re-inspection of facilities 
to make sure that the initial standards which gave them certification are 
maintained. 

Also to be considered is the sometimes apparent confusion between 
facility and personnel certification. One additional item is the requirement 
for membership in AOPA. True, we cannot and should not go backwards. 
Our theme today is looking to the future. I f so, then may not certification 
by ABC be a pre-requisite to membership in AOPA, similar to Board Cer­
tification being a requirement for membership in the American Academy of 
Orthopaedic Surgeons. 

I f we—ABC and AOPA are to be "merged" at the top level, should 
not some of the merging begin at membership level as well. 


